                                                 SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

                                                              MEETING MINUTES

                                                                              OF

JANUARY 31, 2008

Saugus Charter Commission meeting was held on January 31, 2008 in the Saugus Town Hall Auditorium, Saugus, Massachusetts.  The meeting was called to order Peter Manoogian, Chairman at 7:30PM.

7 members of the commission were present at roll call:

Cam Cicolini, Karla de Steuben, Eugene Decareau, Albert Diotte, Joan Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Thomas Stewart.  Debra Panetta arrived at 8:10PM.  Karen Cote is recuperating from surgery.

READING OF THE MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (JANUARY 17, 2008).

The minutes of January 24, 2008 were passed out for the Commission members to review.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:  There were no comments by the public.

ACCEPTANCE OF THE MINUTES OF ( JANUARY 17, 2008)

Motion by Albert Diotte, seconded by the Chair – 7-0 to accept.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Peter Manoogian reported on remarks that have been made – town does not have a spending problem, but, a revenue problem.  

Peter Manoogian passed out a report by the DOR comparing Danvers, Saugus and Wakefield.  The report is a Socioeconomic and Demographics.  Saugus and Danvers are similar.  Peter will try and speak with the Town Managers of Danvers and Wakefield. Report in on file. This report is done by Department of Revenue, Division of Local Services.

This meeting is the last meeting to be held in Town Hall.  Meetings will move to the Middle School except the February 7, 2008 meeting which will be held at the Roby School.

COMMITTEE REPORTS – 

Treasurers Report – no change.

Budget and Finance Subcommittee – Held their second meeting.  Minutes of 1/24/08 were approved with amendments.  At the first meeting it was decided to check printing prices for the preliminary and the final reports.

Subcommitte on Outreach will be done after the interviews with the selectmen.

INTERVIEWS OF 5 CURRENT SELECTMEN (MICHAEL KELLIHER DID NOT APPEAR) Questions on file.

Article 2 – Section 35 – Annual Budget

PART 1 QUESTIONS:

The Selectmen have 15 days to make recommendations to the budget they receive from the Town Manager.  Do you believe that is enough time for you to make a recommendation? Steven Horlick – Receives the budget from the Town Manager on 2/15.  Finance Committee will receive it by 3/1. No there is not enough time to review the budget.  Budget cannot be accurate without local aid numbers, expenses and revenues.  Met with Town Manager in the past,  every 4 to 6 weeks to discuss, but, that does not happen anymore – should be involved with Town Manager more – start around September or October to look at the budget – lots of changes in the last 2 years.  Donald Wong – 15 days is not enough time  - if they want to meet with the Town Manager, only 2 Selectmen at a time. Peter Rossetti – there is not enough time, you lose time with school vacations and week-ends.  Steven Castinetti – not enough time.

Peter Rossetti – might discuss department budgets with Town Manager – Board of Selectmen have no authority with the budget – if the Board of Selectmen have questions can they ask the Town Manager?

Do you as Board members feel that you should be part of the fiscal process?  Steve Horlich – yes – could put an additional cop in the budget.

Peter Rossetti – might discuss department budgets with Town Manager – Board of Selectmen have no authority with the budget – if the Board of Selectmen have questions can they ask the Town Manager?

Do you as Board members feel that you should be part of the fiscal process?  Steve Horlich – yes – could put an additional cop in the budget.

Debra Panetta – what can we do for the schools?  Get understanding out to the selectmen – Steve Castinetti attended the school committee and addressed the group as a parent not as a member of the Board of Selectmen – lot of negative talk from the people in town – teachers raises and talk about the teachers are taking a hit from the same people.  Peter Manoogian – what would prevent the school committee from saying “lets increase the school budget? – best interest for the town – Donald Wong – schools are high priority for me – hopefully kids can compete – need business people to step up – Peter Rossetti – issues – facts of like – 80/90% of the school budget is salaries and contractual services – Prop 2 ½ - no child left behind (no funding) – limited resources.

Eugene Decareau –would you rather have line item budget or revolving accounts? – Steve Horlick – we have all kinds if accounts reestablished every year (DOR) – whole thing should be looked at – line item easiest – may not work – Steve Castinetti – line item easiest to work with.  

Do you interpret the term “annual budget” to be inclusive of the school budget?  Steven Horlick – should include– Steven Castinetti – should get hard numbers on schools – Peter Rossetti – passed on with School Committee Budget to the Finance Committee – do not know what the school budget  is – gaps – not know what the school aid is – School Committee should be involved – Donald Wong – should be involved.

Do you feel the Selectmen should be required to hold a public hearing on the budget prior to making their recommendations? Steven Horlick – process to look at – on line –different question from the citizens – when will my street be paved? – etc. – It’s a good idea – Peter Rossetti – budget does not always appear on time – Peter Manoogian question if there would be more resources to the schools with citizen input  - recommend to Town Meeting.

PART 2 QUESTIONS:

Do you feel the community would benefit from having staggered elections?  If so, why;  Steve Castinetti – would be a good idea if there was a “shadow period”  with the old Board – Donald agreed – Peter Rossetti – lame duck – it would be deter mental – has to be voluntary.

If staggered elections were to occur there would no longer be a “top vote getter”.  What criteria might you employ then to select a chairman?  Peter Rossetti – top voter could not be chairman especially  in staggered elections – Donald Wong – Board Members would have to pick chairman – Steve Horlick – rotate the chairmanship – decide among themselves – Steve Castinetti and Donald Wong both agreed that the Board elect it’s chairman with a 2 year maximum – Peter Rossetti – the chairman cannot vote or make motions.

Should the term of office be extended to three years or?? – Question by Thomas Stewart.  All agreed that 2 years was long enough.  Karla de Steuben – 3 years too long?  Donald Wong and Steve Castinetti – 3 years too long – Steve Horlick – 2 to 2 ½ years to get something done.  Karla de Steuben – are you saying 3 years is too long?  All agree 3 years is too long.

The town charter is silent on the role of the selectmen in setting policy for the town.  Other than licensing and sewer policy, do you feel the selectmen should establish policy in other areas? – Steve Horlick – set policy in departments – set policy on Town Manager – Steve Castinetti – fine line with policy – micro managing people – Peter Manoogian – we need new schools – zoning and planning – forest vs. the trees missing – can the community have more impact on the decisions? Should the Board of Selectmen have a say on the fact we need more schools? Steve Castinett – the charter has not changed in 61 years – update to the present time – people satisfied.  Peter Rossetti – there is a joint committee on school buildings that still exists, but, the state aid has not come for new schools – Master Plan done by Metcalf & Eddy – we need the will and money to make it happen – small group – strong project – commitment – Steve Horlick – make better use of land on Route 1 – we need a grant writer.

Debra Panetta – Do you feel the 4/5 vote to hire and 4/5 vote to fire the Town Manager should be maintained?  Steve Castinetti – appropriate – Donald Wong – agrees -3 to 2 is wishy washy – Peter Rossetti – Town Manager has contract with town – maintain 4/5’s – Thomas Stewart – question to Steve Horlick – where you on the board when the current manager was hired?  No – keep the 4/5 to hire but 3 to 2 for firing.

Debra Panetta – Do you feel the hiring term should remain “a term of years” or should it be more specific?  Steve Horlick – 3 years with a 2 year option – Steve Castinetti – not convinced on term limits – Donald Wong – not convinced on term limits – 

Do you feel a limitation should be in place for the term of office for a temporary town manager? – All agreed that the answer is no – Eugene Decareau – add on another 6 months – Peter Rossetti – no.

Cam Cicolini – would the town benefit from having 7 selectmen ?  All agreed that should not happen.

Cam Cicolini – elect or appoint town manager?  Steve Castinetti, Peter Rossetti and Donald – no to elect – Steve Horlick – drawbacks to both – Peter Rossetti – cost to run for office and would it be part of his salary?

Do you feel there should be an annual review of the town manager?  - all agreed on yes there should be.

What are your thoughts on residency for the town manager?  - Steve Horlick – yes – Peter Rossetti – no –Donald Wong – prefer the town manager lived in Saugus – Steve Castinetti – no.

Do you feel there should be more specificity as to the reasons why a town manager should be removed? – Peter Rossetti – undefined as possible – Donald Wong and Steve Castinetti agreed – Steve Horlick – yes – open ended.

Do you feel the Board of Selectmen should make more appointments other then the Library Trustees, Election Officers, Registrars of Voters and Cemetery Commissioners?  Peter Rossetti – require applications from prospective applicants – Donald Wong – leave it the way it is – Steve Horlick and Steve Castinetti agreed.

Do you feel the selectmen should have to approve any labor contracts negotiated by the town manager?

All agreed no.

Do you feel the selectmen should have a role in leasing town property?  Peter Rossetti – short term – no long term – like 20-25 years – yes – Steve Castinetti and Donald Wong agreed – Steve Horlick – should be informed on short leases – because leases can go on forever.

Do you feel the selectmen should play more of a role in the legislative process?  a. – Steve Horlick – yes – Steve Castinetti – no strong opinion – Donald Wong – make it an option – Peter Rossetti – no.  b. – Peter Rossetti – no – Steve Horlick – no – Donald Wong – no – Steve Castinetti – not comfortable  with I person make appointments.

Should an audit function be overseen by the town manager that spends the money that is subject to the audit? Steve Horlick – an independent body – Steve Castinetti – independent body – Donald Wong – agrees – Peter Rossetti – keep it the way it is – independent body if needed.

How can we explain how Saugus, with such a strong town manager form of government, owned such a large percentage of all the negative free cash in the state?  Peter Rossetti – - health insurance costs– insurance claims were in the vicinity of $75,000 – worker are tuned into modern medicine – insurance companies did not want our business - aging work force – Steve Castinetti – no opinion – Donald Wong – insurance costs – Steve Horlick – cost of insurance.

Should Saugus have a mechanism to alert the selectmen when deficit spending is occurring?  All agreed that was a good idea – Steve Horlick – need more information from the town manager – received more information from the newspapers.

Debra Panetta – What can we do for our schools?  Steve Castinetti appeared at the school committee not as a member of the Board of Selectmen, but, as a parent – not convinced that the MS can fulfill his needs – negative talk about the teachers and their raises – taken a hit of their professionalism.  Peter

Manoogian – What would prevent the School Committee from saying let’s increase the school budget – speak as both – disconnect – recognize the best interest for the town?  Donald Wong – schools high on priority – kids who can compete – business people to work with the schools.  Peter Rossetti – issues are a fact of life – 90% of the school budget is for salaries – 2 ½ property taxes – no child left behind –

Albert Diotte – would you rather have  line item budget or revolving or both?  Steve Horlick – total of line items is a better indication – better information on what is being spent – Steve Castinetti – both ways have merit.

SUBCOMMITTEE REPORTS CON’T.

Outreach Subcommittee:

Debra Panetta – have met on 2/4 at Laurel Gardens at 6:30PM – will meet on 2/18 same place, same time. Debra has received a lot of feed back from the survey questions.

Future meetings are scheduled for 2/5 Vets PTO – Cam Cicolini – 2/12 – Thomas Stewart – Middle School and waiting for the Waybright.

Cam Cicolini felt that who ever contact the group should be the person to give the talk – more personal that way.  

Cam Cicolini – when will the survey end? – Peter Manoogian – by the end of March – need to pull out information.

Thomas Stewart – we need to hear from the public – please lets hear from you.

Karla de Steuben – Are they able to respond to what we recommend?  Peter Manoogian – Marilyn Contreas – nothing to respond to yet.

Motion by Eugene Decareau to adjourn – seconded by chair – 8-0.

